

\*\*\*\*\***DRAFT INFORMAL**\*\*\*\*\*

## AERONAUTICAL TELECOMMUNICATION NETWORK PANEL (ATNP)

### Working Group 3 -- Applications and Upper Layers

#### Tenth Meeting

23-26 June 1997  
Langen, Germany

### REPORT OF THE MEETING

#### **PART I. ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS**

Heribert Lafferton, the ADS Panel member from Germany and host for the working group meeting, welcomed the group and discussed arrangements for meeting support. He indicated that they had provided a support room with PC and photocopy services.

Mike Asbury, the new Rapporteur of the Working Group, thanked Heribert and his staff for all the arrangements they had made for the meeting, and for the provision of all the support services. The working papers for the meeting for the meeting were reviewed, and an index is contained in Attachment 2.

#### **PART II. MEETING REPORT**

##### **1. AGENDA ITEM 1 - APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA**

1.1 Mike Asbury introduced the agenda contained in WP10-1. The agenda was approved and also included with these minutes as Attachment 1.

##### **2. AGENDA ITEM 2 - REVIEW AND APPROVE REPORT OF THE NINTH WG3 MEETING (PHUKET)**

2.1 Mike Asbury introduced WP10-4, the report of the ninth meeting of WG3, prepared by the outgoing Rapporteur, Ron Jones. A few minor editorial corrections were noted and the meeting approved the report with the indicated changes.

##### **3. AGENDA ITEM 3 - REVIEW STATUS/OUTCOME OF ADSP, ATN CCB AND ANC ACTIONS**

###### ADSP Joint Working Group Transition Meeting

3.1 WG 2 joined up with WG 3 for this presentation. Jean Francois Grout, Chairman of the ADSP JWG meeting, reported on the proceedings. He introduced WPs 31 and 32, the reports of the ADSP WG A and B Chairman. Much of the paperwork for the meeting had been prepared by Jane Hamelink. She had suggested five possible approaches of dealing with FANS-1/A and CNS/ATM-1 aircraft in the same environment. After seriously considering all options, the JWG had agreed that a SARPs-based approach, with FANS equipped aircraft being accommodated to the extent possible, was the most logical approach. (Further information on the other possible options considered was available from Jane Hamelink.) Jean Francois emphasised that the JWG were only looking at the operational

functions - they had not considered safety, performance costs or certification, because there were other groups far better qualified to look at those matters.

3.2 There were seven assumptions which the JWG considered, namely:

- a. Minimising the effect on aircraft - this implied that all accommodation would be made within the ground segment.
- b. Minimising the number of transition stages, because each change cost money in terms of installation and certification - this implied that in order to minimise costs there would be no transition path
- c. Minimising impact on pilots and controllers in the way of workload, change of procedures etc. - this implied a greater system complexity 'behind the scenes'
- d. No change in FANS-1 definitions, and no changes in SARPs
- e. Ground systems can recognise all downlink messages - they may be unable to comply, but they cannot reject a correct message - and can uplink all messages
- f. The same attributes as passed in the downlink message would be available for the uplink message, and,
- g. There would be a FANS uplink to a FANS aircraft.

3.3 There were some key differences highlighted, and these were outlined in the papers. Ron Jones asked whether dual accommodation on the ground implied that the same operational credit would be given to all data link equipped aircraft. Although Jean Francois agreed with this, Paul Hennig argued that consideration of benefits was out of the scope of the ADSP and ATNP, since much depended on Regional or State agreements, e.g. NATSPG. This implied that the controller would have to know the aircraft fit. Mike Asbury strongly agreed with this, noting that the information would be available from the flight plan. Massoud Paydar wanted to know how the information would be made available to ICAO and States. Jean Francois said that there would be an addition to the ADSP Manual. Tony Whyman thought that there was an operationally contradictory requirement - there would be three classes - aircraft with ATN, with FANS and with neither. Mike said that ATC had to cope with differing fits all the time, and this would be little different.

3.4 Tom Kraft noted that if FANS was not going to change, there would be a great deal of free text message going to have to be used - the certification authorities were most unhappy about this, since free text messages could not be used as a basis for procedural approval - he thought that the ADSP JWG should reconsider some of the previous seven key points. Jean Francois, in response to Tony and Tom, agreed with the problems of free text, but said that ADSP was not in a position to give detailed guidance, but was rather looking at highlighting the problems. Danny van Roosbroek was not at all happy with the assumption made that all regions should be dual stacked, and Tony wondered whether we were forcing a way for the world. Jean Francois emphasised that nobody was forcing anything, and flexibility was the key. Kevin Stevens was uncomfortable about the operations of FANS aircraft in an ATN environment - the general operations will have to be user-friendly, and transparent to the controller, and traffic density would play a key role in the determination of ATM benefits.

3.5 Paul Hennig said that since the ADSP had indicated that there was no impact on the SARPs, there was no issue for the WGs to discuss - it would all be handled by WG1 in a systems basis. Ron Jones disagreed - for example the ADSP had not completely tackled the problem of CM and its FANS equivalent, and not all FANS-fitted aircraft operate to the same criteria - there was still a need for the technical expertise of the other WGs. Danny understood that ACARS would be saturated by 2003 - if this was the case, and VDL was used, would FANS continue as is, or would it be changed? No-one seemed to be able to give an answer to this point.

3.6 In concluding his presentation, Jean Francois said he was not sure that ATNP could give all the guidance required to States - but they could go some way by preparing a checklist, which would give regions some guidance on which technical points had to be considered.

3.7 Mike Asbury closed the discussion on this item, thanked Jean Francois for his presentation, and noted that this discussion had also encompassed Agenda Item 7 of WG 3, which would not be discussed any further. The WG 3 Subgroups would continue to take account of the FANS implementation where applicable, and incorporate lessons learned from it for the benefit of the ATN implementation, both in the corrective action arising from PDRs and the implementation of information in Guidance Material.

#### ATN Configuration Control Board

3.8 Steve van Trees, Chairman of the CCB, briefly reported on the first meeting of the Board, held at Phuket. This had set up the CCB requirements and procedures. The report of this meeting had been presented at the Working Group of the Whole meeting, also held in Phuket, and had been widely circulated. The next meeting of the CCB would be held on the afternoon of Friday 27th June 1997.

#### ANC

3.9 Massoud Paydar, ATN Panel Secretary, presented WP10-25, a summary of ATN-related developments in ICAO. Since both Working Groups 2 & 3 were meeting concurrently, Massoud's presentation was made to both WGs simultaneously

3.10 The ANC Working Group of Panels had met twice to review the Report of ATNP/2 and the output of the Working Group of the Whole (WGW) at Phuket. The ANC itself had also met twice to consider the Report of its Panel WG, and to review the material for itself. The ATNP/2 material was generally approved, as were the changes indicated at the WGW meeting, with the exception of Tables 2.3.7-5 to 2.3.7-28 relating to Uplink and Downlink messages in CPDLC. The reason given for the non-approval of these particular Tables was that a State Letter has just been sent out containing proposed changes for DOC 4444 (PANS-RAC) containing an earlier version of these tables which had been approved by ADSP/4, and the ANC did not wish to send out two lots of similar but different material, the inconsistency of which may lead to confusion at State level. The Secretariat had therefore amended these Tables in the WGW material to bring them in line with the DOC 4444 material sent out earlier.

3.11 The core part of the ATN SARPs is being sent to States for comments on 27th June 1997. States are also advised that a copy of the detailed ATN provisions (i.e. SubVolumes 1-5), known as Appendix A to Chapter 3 of Annex 10, Volume III, Part 1, will be sent to them on request. But the ANC will not be seeking comments on this Appendix A, considering it to have been sufficiently validated. The revised Appendix A is called Version 2.0, dated 27th June 1997. Massoud Paydar made hard and soft copy of this material available to Steve van Trees, in his position as Chairman of the CCB. This was the definitive version which the ANC had considered, and on which any future activities should be based.

3.12 The ANC had expressed support for the formation and functions of the CCB, but only as an internal mechanism of the Panel. The ANC understood that the CCB will maintain the ATN SARPs, and will submit to the ANC, through the Panel Secretary, appropriate amendment proposals, supported with proper validation/resolution reports which will be reviewed and processed by the ANC according to the procedures in force at that time.

3.13 The WG members were extremely concerned that changes to the SARPs had been made without reference to the CCB. Mike Asbury said that as far as he had understood, SARPs were the highest point of reference documentation in ICAO, and Documents (e.g. 4444) should take the lead from them. Jane Hamelink said that the changes made to Chapter 7 of Version 2.0 had made the document doubly inconsistent, in that Chapter 7 was inconsistent within itself, and that it was also inconsistent with Chapter 4, which was the core of the operating data link mechanism. Tom Kraft argued that unless every single change went through the CCB, there was no point in having the CCB at

all - it was an all-or-nothing package. Al Burgemeister said that Industry were looking for responsible behaviour in the control and consistency of the SARPs, and such changes made here were not helpful.

3.14 In answer to these and similar other points raised, Massoud Paydar emphasised that draft SARPs had no status until they had gone through the full approval system, and had been accepted by Council. The ANC could make whatever changes they wished, and had made this change in order to be consistent with proposed changes to Doc 4444, which had gone out earlier. (The fact that the proposals to Doc 4444 were themselves still draft material was merely one of ICAO's delightful little inconsistencies, about which States could do very little.) With regard to the CCB, Massoud reiterated that the ANC supported the work, but it had to go through the proper ICAO channels. ICAO were not producing industrial specifications - they were producing SARPs in the interests of interoperability, and it was up to States to make them work, as they were already doing with other SARPs known to be inconsistent. The ANC was not particularly receptive to complaints concerning industrial problems with SARPs material. With regard to Version 2.0, this was consistent with the output from WGW at Phuket except in relation to the Tables indicated, and two small detail changes which had been passed to Steve van Trees. But Massoud could not vouch for the editorial consistency of Appendix A - to a great extent they were relying on automatic translation of the documents in different Word Processing systems, and errors could be introduced.

3.15 Massoud said that the only way that Version 2.0 could be changed back to the WGW version post Phuket was for States to comment adversely on the State letter for DOC 4444, recommending either that the Tables 2.3.7-5 to 28 should be brought in line with the output of the ATNP/2 WGW meeting at Phuket or that the tables be withdrawn completely from Doc 4444. Then if these State recommendations were approved by the ANC, Massoud could use them as a reference to make Appendix A of the ATNP SARPs consistent with Doc 4444, or to update them, as the case may be. Copies of the State letter were made available to the meeting as Flimsy 2.

3.16 Massoud had also indicated in his briefing that there was a possibility that the ANC were looking for a 'final' CNS/ATM package to follow Package-1 and that would be the end of the work as far as the ATN SARPs were concerned. The WG could not understand this idea at all - Mr Paul Hennig said it seemed contrary to the concept that ADSP was an operational Panel, and that ATNP developed technical SARPs for operational requirements. ADSP had a projected long life cycle, so why should the ATNP be disbanded. Massoud said that the ANC were very wary of a new CNS/ATM Package being developed subsequent to every Panel meeting. Mike Bigelow said that the contents of packages were driven by ADSP - when they produced a requirement it would have to be technically evaluated and SARPs produced by the ATNP - no requirement, no SARPs. Massoud proposed that we get rid of the 'Package' terminology altogether, and just propose amendments to SARPs. Al Burgemeister and others agreed with this idea - Jane Hamelink noting that we did just that in the SARPs - there is no reference to 'Package 1' anywhere. Al suggested that proposed subsequent additional material would just be seen as amendments to the SARPs, with no concept of a 'Package'. Massoud agreed, noting that they would be progressed through the normal ICAO channels and procedures. The WG generally agreed that the members could not visualise the end of ATNP after the third meeting.

3.17 Mike was not sure that the ANC could truly appreciate the advantage of the CCB as a means of controlling the quality of the SARPs material. Massoud had noted in his brief that Annex 10 is reviewed yearly (in March), and that the CCB could progress changes through the Secretariat annually to meet that date. Mike asked about a 'fast track' approach, for changes seen by the CCB as being safety critical. Massoud said that there was an existing 'fast track' procedure, which could be invoked as required, regardless of the CCB normal mechanism. Tom Kraft requested strongly that the Secretariat follow the CCB procedure with regard to changes, to enable full change control to be monitored, but Massoud said this was not possible - ICAO was responsible for the editorial work on the document, and made the necessary changes at the request of the ANC. The Document was an ICAO document, and as such was the responsibility of the Secretariat, not the CCB. Both Paul Hennig and Tom Kraft strongly pointed out that if the CCB was not all, then it was nothing, when it came to configuration control. Other members also questioned the need for the CCB, if the ANC and Secretariat did not see it in the way in which it had been conceived by the Panel.

3.18 In his comments relating to the Guidance Material, Massoud said that the ANC was of a mind to publish all the Guidance Material in a single volume, as soon after the ATNP/3 as possible. The Working Groups should have the material fully prepared for publication before ATNP/3, and should consider a suitable title for the document, and prepare contents lists and an outline structure for transmission to ICAO as soon as possible. Mike Asbury said that the Working Groups were aiming towards the date of the next WGW as a target, and expected to have all the material ready by then. Ron Jones asked if the material was ready, why did it have to wait till ATNP/3 for ICAO to work on it? Massoud replied that if the material was ready, it could be passed informally to ICAO, who would start their word processing, translation and editorial work, but it should still have to be approved by the full meeting of the Panel, as a courtesy to non-participating members.

3.19 Mike Asbury thanked Massoud for his comprehensive briefing, and replies to the many questions. Members had a number of actions resulting from this discussion. Specifically,

- a. Members would input replies to the ADSP/4 State letter relating to amendments to Doc 4444, noting that they did not agree with the proposed CPDLC message intent list, indicating that it should be brought in line with that approved for the Draft ATNP SARPs at Phuket.
- b. Frederic Picard, Subject Matter Expert for WG3/SG3, would file a generic Potential Defect Report against Version 2.0.
- c. The attention of the ADSP would be drawn to the inconsistency between Doc 4444 and what had been indicated in the Manual of ATS Data Link Applications, to which the ATNP were working.

3.20 Subsequently the WG revisited this item several times during the course of the meeting. A rapid comparison of the new version threw up some startling anomalies, not only in CPDLC message intent lists. In particular -

- a. The CPDLC tables are not consistent with the proposed amendment for Doc 4444 (which itself is in error)
- b. Partial deletions in the tables have made a nonsense of some entries, left blank messages, removed attributes and ignored change-barred material developed at Phuket
- c. Vital instructions in safety-critical software have been deleted.

In addition, the software version is not all in WordPerfect 7.0 - only four out of the thirteen disks have been converted, with all the others in version 6.0. This negates any means of automatic comparison with previous versions. It was patently obvious that no checks had been made for consistency, nor was it possible for a simple change in the tables to make the document consistent.

3.21 Jean-Yves Piram said that sorting out the ICAO-introduced changes and requirements was fast becoming a permanent agenda item and work programme for the WG. We should stop this endless process, develop a mutual understanding of the Secretariat problems, and adapt the procedure to have it acceptable by both the Secretariat and the Panel/CCB. Danny van Roosbroek suggested we should find out what procedures for document handling were current in ICAO - an appreciation of this mechanism may allow the WG to be flexible in its approach. Mike Asbury was not happy about having the 'approved' ICAO version so blatantly in error when compared with the correct version (1.1) which had been output from Phuket, accepted by the ICAO staff, and taken back, hard and soft copy and correction pages, to ICAO for incorporation. Contracts could be let by States, based on the 'approved' version, which would be shown to be in error, incurring significant extra costs. Jane Hamelink and Jean Francois Grout suggested that the tables could be removed from the SARPs, which would go some way to eliminating some of the problems. The tables in Doc 4444 could be referenced from the SARPs, but of course there was no guarantee that they would be correct on this volume. Mike Asbury suggested the alternative - i.e. that the tables be removed from Doc 4444, and that the SARPs should be referenced. Mike re-emphasised that Version 2.0 would only be released for

information purposes, and States would not be able to comment on it, nor have a means of passing corrections to the ANC in time to prevent a wide distribution of erroneous information

3.22 Mr Stevens wanted to know if it would be feasible/advisable for WG 3 to produce a strawman amendment to Doc 4444 that would incorporate an ATN flavour, including message formats necessary to operate this technology, for consideration by the appropriate operational Panel. It was suggested that this would also have a beneficial side effect of ensuring that the document would be completely aligned with ATN SARPs. It was explained that Doc 4444 was an operational document, and as such could not be the responsibility of a technical division within ICAO. ATNP was a technical Panel in a technical division.

3.23 The WG agreed that there were three options -

- a. Persuade ICAO to revert to the unadulterated version 1.1 they were passed from Phuket
- b. Distribute the relevant sections of Version 2.0 to editors, and have them do a manual 'search, detect and correct' for all the errors. ICAO would withhold distribution of Version 2.0, pending receipt and input of the corrections, and release as version 2.1 (In effect this is the same as (a), but taking longer and costing significant editorial effort)
- c. Let ICAO go its own way with version 2.0, whilst maintaining and updating the Phuket version, with a view to resubmitting an up to date correct version to ATNP/3.

3.24 Jean Marc Vacher thought that none of these options could justify the need for a retention of the CCB if the ICAO Secretariat was not going to support it by ensuring that all changes were passed to the CCB for acceptance and consistency checks - for example removal of a single comma in the ASN.1 would jeopardise compilation and normal operations. Later, Massoud advised that Option C above appeared to be the only viable course of action at this time.

3.25 Massoud indicated that he would be consulting with his managers in ICAO. This topic would be briefly discussed at the Joint Working Group meeting on 27th June, where it was confidently expected that a constructive statement would be made by Massoud after his consultations.

## **4. AIR-GROUND APPLICATIONS**

### **4.1 Subgroup 2 report**

4.1.1 Mike Asbury reported that Subgroup 2 had held one meeting since the last WG 3 meeting in Phuket. The 13th meeting of the ATNP WG 3/SG2 was held in Whistler, BC, hosted by Greg Saccone and Hughes Aircraft of Canada. The meeting was attended by the four air/ground SARPs editors, plus two members from the aircraft industry, and three from the ATC provider administrations. This ensured a strong user input for the SARPs corrections, preparation of Guidance Material and development of future work of WG3. The SG had agreed that as far as it was concerned, the priorities for its work were SARPs Corrections, Guidance Material and Transition Accommodation.

4.1.2 The structure of all the guidance material was based on the layout developed at the 11th meeting of the SG in December 1996. Where material was common across more than one set of guidance material, common wording would be used to the extent possible. Where this was not practicable, a common format would be used. This also applied to diagrams.

4.1.3 There had been some points raised concerning the SARPs since the Phuket meeting. These were reviewed to determine whether they were Probable Defects, and if so, to derive possible solutions. It appeared to the SG that submitting a defect report without offering a possible solution (and outlining the benefits and deficits of such a solution), would be counter productive, and would significantly slow up the CCB process. The CCB Subject Matter Expert (SME) for Air/Ground applications expected to use the SG members as experts in the resolution of defects, with the editors being specifically responsible for their related specialities. There needed to be editorial availability,

continuity and support. ATNP members had accepted the concept of the CCB, and therefore should make some effort available to support it.

4.1.4 The SG had a preview of the WPs which would be presented to ADSP Joint Working Group the following week (see para 3.1 above) - this was to avoid a technical analysis at the JWG. There was much good material in the FANS applications - this SG had certainly benefited from the FANS theoretical and early practical experience. The SG should be in a position to offer technical solutions/architecture to permit accommodation.

4.1.5 When the chairman of the SG had accepted the chairmanship of WG 3, he was requested to relinquish the chairmanship of SG 2. Attempts were being made to find an alternate, but this was unlikely to happen before the next WGW meeting in October 1997. The four editors of the SARPs had agreed unanimously that an editor could not also be Chairman, due to conflict of interests. It was agreed that SG2 members would canvas their administrations for suitable candidates. To date, there had been a conspicuous lack of nominations.

4.1.6 At the last WG 3 meeting, there had been an action put on all SG Chairmen to discuss, and if need be, develop, a future work programme for their SGs. WG 3 itself had a responsibility to review the work of its SGs, and to ensure that most economic use was made of States' and Organisations' resources. The SG agreed that some activities may involve joint activities with other subgroups, but the final programme would have to be decided by WG 3.

4.1.7 Finally, SG 2 planned to have two more meetings before the WG3/WGW series in October /November - these would be in UK in early August and East Coast USA in late September. The SG was confident that its Guidance Material would be completed for the WG3 meeting.

## **4.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities**

4.2.1 Rene Esser, in WP 18, illustrated a range of problems that have arisen as a result of the European EOLIA programme. There is a requirement in the proposed European operations to be able to send a Logical Acknowledgement (LACK) for every operational message received. However, implementation of this requirement in certain message sequences appears to result in messages possibly being sent to the wrong address. The paper proposed a range of solutions. Mike Asbury said that there might be a possible procedural solution, but Rene was interested in implementing a full data link solution. This problem would be reviewed by the SG2 at its next meeting.

4.2.2 Paul Camus highlighted, in WP 6, a problem concerning the availability of addresses for use by the aircraft initiating a CM-logon. This was not future work, but had to be done now to answer a requirement of ATNP to look at address functions and mechanisms. The large number of possible addresses, and the size of the addresses themselves, would mean a significant increase in data base capability if it all had to be stored on the aircraft. The paper proposed a solution where a limited number of well known addresses would be available to the avionics - the physical location of these addresses need not be known - and they would access a data base of full addresses, specified by the pilot in the form of a three letter country code and a three letter local address code. The system was to an extent analogous to the current world wide web (www) addressing, except that it could not be self-administering to the extent that the www was.

4.2.3 In the subsequent discussion, Greg Saccone said that this was a matter for Guidance Material, rather than the SARPs, and he would look to referring to it there. But part of this was ground topology, and standardising this for global addressing plan could be difficult. Steve van Trees pointed out that this was not the current way that WG2 were looking at address allocation. Mike Asbury requested that the paper be presented to WG 2 for comment, since there was a definite interest in addressing in that group, and this was arranged. Both Al Burgemeister and Tom Kraft were unhappy about the potential for incorrect addressing if a pilot was required to touch anything - a recent meeting of ISPAG had emphasised the need to automate any addressing functions where possible.

4.2.4 Paul Camus subsequently presented the paper to WG 2, who offered no technical objection. IATA endorsed the proposal, and WG 2 proposed to generate Guidance Material to resolve the issue, and it would be raised at the Joint Working Group on 27th June 1997.

4.2.5 Paul Hennig gave a brief presentation of an ATNSI document (WP 5), intended to provide an analysis of the network management functionality required for the ATNSI Router Reference Implementation. It contained an analysis of the Managed Objects (software packages with a standardised functionality) to be specified by ATNSI for their development of production reference router and end system (through upper layer) software. The WG noted the material and attachments, and would take them into account when developing future SARPs or Guidance Material. Jane Hamelink said that as far as the air/ground applications were concerned, there were no managed objects: Steve van Trees agreed, but said this clearly had to be taken into account in the Upper Layers work.

4.2.6 Danny van Roosbroek informed the WG of progress on the wide ranging Trials End System programme of Eurocontrol (WP 23). The Eurocontrol Trials End System (TES) project has been involved in a number of activities in support of the validation of the draft ICAO Air-Ground SARPs and supporting ATN Upper Layers. A major activity was the production of prototype software realisations of the SARPs. The TES prototype software currently implements version 3.0 of the air-ground applications SARPs and version 4.0 of the Upper Layer Communication Service SARPs. The initial phase of the TES software development successfully completed the final stage of acceptance testing on 5th June 1997. TES is now available for free issue for experimental purposes to Eurocontrol Member Administrations.

4.2.7 The software is currently being delivered to NATS (UK), DFS (D) and SICTA (I). Danny van Roosbroek noted that the DFS installation was going ahead during the course of the meeting, and there would be an opportunity to view the package in operation during the week of the meeting.

4.2.8 Several demonstrations were made, and the majority of the members were able to view the system during the breaks in WG proceedings

### **4.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB Working**

4.3.1 Frederic Picard, Subject Matter Expert for Air/Ground Applications, presented WP 28. The work of the CCB and the SME was briefly reviewed, along with the status of CCB procedures and tools. Frederic then reviewed the Potential Defect Reports raised by SG2. These were in two groups - those which were approved by the SG for forwarding to the CCB, and those where more discussion/consultation was required. This was in line with the SG 2 policy of forwarding a potential solution(s) along with the PDR.

4.3.2 One of the PDRs raised concerned the question of timestamping, missing from the CM application. The ADSP manual mandates the inclusion of a timestamp (consisting of a date/time group) in all messages. Rene Esser asked whether the timestamp was required, where was the stamp applied (controller button-press, initialising of uplink message etc.) and what was its use. Tom Kraft was also somewhat confused about the requirement, pointing out that for use in incident investigation, the time of receipt on board an aircraft is required, and the aircraft could record this anyway. Paul Camus said that Aerospatiale had raised this PDR, based on its interpretation of the ADSP Manual. Mike Asbury said that no-one disagreed with this - there was indeed a requirement in the Manual, but it was 'open to interpretation' - it did not actually specify that the timestamp should be included in the message. The timestamp did not reflect the actual time of the data - that related to latency, and was well specified in the relevant documentation. Jean Yves Piram said he understood that there was a pilot/controller requirement to know when the message was transmitted, hence the requirement to send up the information.

4.3.3 Tony Kerr observed that the proposed technical solution would make the draft SARPs incompatible at the protocol level with all previous versions. He reminded the WG of the need to ensure the stability of the application protocols to the greatest extent possible. Only safety-critical modifications to the protocols should be permitted, otherwise considerable investment of authorities



and experts in producing early implementations of the SARPs is put at risk. An extensibility mechanism is provided to ensure backwards compatibility, and consideration should be given to utilising this.

4.3.4 Mike Asbury said that this discussion was straying into the area of ADSP, and ADSP should be asked to clarify the requirement. He proposed that he should submit a short paper to ADSP WG B, and Jean Francois Grout undertook to bring this up at the next meeting. Meanwhile the PDR would still be submitted, as a marker, pending output from the ADSP WGs.

4.3.5 A further time-related issue concerned the Estimated Time of Departure as presented in the CMLogonRequest as date/time. This is used for flight plan correlation. The ADSP Manual only requires Time as the parameter. Mike Asbury proposed to put a short paper to ADSP to ask them to include the date in the requirement. Jean Francois pointed out that currently the flight plan only contains the time, which was why the Manual had framed its requirement thus. Nevertheless the point could be considered at the next ADSP meeting. The PDR will not be submitted until the results of the ADSP deliberations are known.

4.3.6 At the last SG meeting, Paul Camus had raised the point concerning validity and availability of the data in an ADS contract if there was a failure after the contract had been agreed, and the aircraft could no longer deliver the information. Jane Hamelink said that the PDR solution proposed adequately covered validity, but did not cover complete failure. Mike Asbury said that this was probably the first safety-critical PDR - if the ground was expecting out of conformance event reporting, but the means of detecting this had failed, they would continue to assume that all was well, with resultant safety implications. Insidious failures were the most difficult to deal with. Frederic Picard said that this PDR would be split into two - one to cover validity, with the agreed solution, the other to cover failure, yet to be discussed in detail.

4.3.7 The question of the need for an aircraft to support ADS contract with at least four ATSUs (with the implicit requirement that a fifth could be supported while contact was refused) was also raised. Clarification was still required as to whether an Aircraft Operating Communications link could be established with an ADS port (thus preventing its access to an ATSU). Paul Camus emphasised the need to remember that an aircraft only had limited resources, and minimising potentially redundant links was to be encouraged. Al Burgemeister thought that we should not have to second guess 'implicit' requirements - all requirements should be explicit, and if need be, the ADSP should amend their material accordingly. But expressly there was a need for all AOC contract requirements to be made explicit. Jean Francois agreed, noting that the ADSP should add the word 'simultaneously' to its requirement, and also that they would review the need to explicitly include the requirement for an aircraft to acknowledge the fifth station.

4.3.8 In CPDLC it was currently possible for both the air and ground stations to initiate simultaneously, whereupon the system would lock up (although it could identify the problem) and eventually abort on a technical time-out. This could have serious safety implications. It was proposed that if a simultaneous start occurred, that the ground system would abort, leaving the air initiation to continue. Rene Esser said that a case could equally well be made for the air-user to abort. Jane Hamelink said that the SG decided that since it was possible that the aircraft could be sending an emergency message, it should continue the start sequence. Frederic Picard would submit the PDR with this proposed solution.

4.3.9 Frederic highlighted a number of issues which were still open for discussion and resolution prior to submission of a PDR. In particular, the maximum size of a message in CPDLC had yet to be defined. The theoretical maximum size, where each of five message items could consist of a 128 way point route clearance message, was clearly impractical, and exceeded the limits of current processing. (Al Burgemeister clarified the maximum possible message size as being  $5 \times 128^2$  bits, clearly of excessive proportions.) Jane Hamelink noted that the SG proposed solution was to limit any message to containing only one route clearance message - any additional route clearance message e.g. prefaced by 'Expect...' could be sent as another message. Jean Francois said he would be putting a paper to ADSP suggesting a maximum of two route clearance elements in a message, and cited an operational example of where this could be required. Al Burgemeister informed the meeting that

ICCAIA would be putting a paper to the ADSP meeting next month. Mike Asbury said that the question of maximum message length would be discussed further (at both SG2 and WG3 level) after a reply had been received from ADSP.

4.9.10 A further issue requiring clarification related to a situation where there was a change of control authority without a change of data authority - i.e. when multiple control authorities were using the same data link. Since there was a requirement for the pilot to know who his current control authority was, it had to be possible to show a change of control authority positively. Until now there had not been a significant difference between the concept of Current/Next Data Authority and Current/Next Control Authority. Jane Hamelink pointed out that this threw up a whole new concept of multiple control authorities with the same data link address, which would require further work. A paper would be presented to the ADSP to clarify the requirement, the result of which would be discussed at the next meeting of SG 2.

#### **4.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV 2**

4.4.1 In a brief overview, Mike Asbury reviewed the generic concept of the material. All four applications conformed to the same pattern where possible, and were closely aligned to their respective SARPs, in line with the outline proposal put to the ATNP/2, and the earlier draft material presented at the last WG 3 meeting, and accepted by ICAO. In general, the core of the early material consisted of the explanatory notes which were removed from the SARPs at the behest of the Secretariat when the draft material ceased to stand alone. Where possible, unless otherwise indicated or obvious, the material was considered to be one draft away from final form, and comment off line direct to the editors would be welcome.

4.4.2 In addition, requests for clarification or explanation of some aspects of the SARPs had been made to the editors - these had given an indication to the editors where further explanation was required. There were two more meetings of SG2 before the next WG 3 meeting, and the Guidance Material would be reviewed in detail and finalised in time for the WG 3 meeting.

#### ADS

4.4.3 Mike Asbury reported on the status of the ADSP Guidance material (WP 11). This remains similar to that presented and reviewed at the last WG 3 meeting at Phuket in March 1997. Minor changes have been made, based on the comments and reports from that meeting, but in the interests of reducing printing costs, and saving paper, the Chairman of SG2, in consultation with the Editor of the document, agreed that it was not necessary to reproduce the draft material at this juncture. The final draft will be available for review at the 11th meeting of the Working Group.

#### CM

4.4.4 Greg Saconne presented the draft CM Guidance Material (WP 9). Chapters 1.0 to 4.4 were nearly complete. Further work was in hand, and the material would be progressed through normal SG 2 procedures. Rene Esser, in reference to flight plan association, noted a reference to inclusion of the aircraft 24-bit address in the flight plan correlation activity (e.g. para 2.2.14 (6)) He asked whether ICAO had approved the inclusion of the 24 bit ID in the flight plan, since as far as he was aware, the concept had been rejected by ADSP/4. Jean Francois Grout said that, on the contrary, the ADSP/4 had approved the insertion of the code in the Flight Plan, and this was covered in page C-7 of Flimsy 5, the State Letter resulting from ADSP/4.

#### CPDLC

4.4.5 Jane Hamelink reviewed the draft CPDLC Guidance Material (WP 8) There were minor additions proposed by the meeting, and these would be incorporated. Chapters 1.0 to 3.6 were complete, and the full Glossary was included. Jane identified the need for further work in the clarification of controlling authority/data authority, but this would have to await the outcome of the ADSP WG meeting. Paul Camus wanted to see more information on the generic procedures for the transfer of communications, but Jean Francois pointed out that Regions, if not States, are quite likely to

have very different procedures and problems, and specifying in too much detail may be counter-productive. Al Burgemeister agreed with Paul Camus to an extent - implementers needed as much information as possible to avoid inconsistencies.

## FIS

4.4.6 Frederic Picard outlined the contents of the FIS Guidance Material (WP10). This was a stage nearer completion than the other air/ground documents, and gave a good indication of how the finished article would look. Frederic had had support from Norman Goodacre in the preparation of Section 8 (PDU encoding), but would be grateful for an independent check of the results. There were a few minor corrections identified by the meeting, and these would be included in time for the next SG review.

4.4.7 Making a few general comments on all the material, Massoud Paydar had noted some 'shall' statements - these had no place in Guidance Material, and should be replaced by a suitable form of words. The editors undertook to check their documents. In addition, he wanted to know why the material referred to SARPs - to be more user friendly it should try to be more detached. Mike Asbury said that he, as SG chairman, was responsible for the general editorial policy and an element of standardisation - he was following an earlier secretariat suggestion that, when the notes were taken out to form the basis of the material, the documents should be made reasonably consistent with the SARPs. He had proposed that this be done at chapter level, and this is what had been done. Jean Francois said he found the references to SARPs very useful, but perhaps in the interests of user friendliness the SARPs reference could go at the end of the title, rather than at the start. Several members of the group would welcome a number of scenarios - these acted as 'worked examples', and were of great value in planning implementation strategy. Mike Asbury said that all the points raised would be reviewed at the next SG 2 meeting.

## **5. GROUND-GROUND APPLICATION**

### **5.1 Subgroup 1 report**

5.1.1 Jean-Yves Piram provided an overview of the work of SG 1 (WP 14). Because of the size of the SG (17+), it has not held any formal meetings since the last WG 3 meeting, but instead informal progress had been carried out on a basis of direct contacts and electronic co-ordination. The work had covered three main topics:

- a. Development of Guidance Material to be associated to the CNS/ATM-1 SARPs, concerning the two ATN Ground-Ground applications, ATSMHS and AIDC;
- b. Proposal for the SG1 Future Work Program; and
- c. Co-ordination with ICAO regional bodies, and guidance to these groups, aiming at the initiation of an implementation planning process concerning ground-ground ATN applications.

5.1.2 A draft version of the Guidance Material for ATSMHS has been finalised and distributed for comments to SG1 members. This issue is the proposed version 0.4. This version incorporates major additions, and some amendments to the previous versions successively discussed in SG1 between its 8th and 10th meetings. The previous submission to WG3 had been version 0.3, presented in the 8th WG3 meeting (Alexandria). Some comments have been received about this new version, but they have not been discussed yet in detail by SG1. However, SG 1 is expected to discuss them in an ad hoc meeting held during period of the present WG3 meeting. A proposed baseline version will be produced for WG3 endorsement at the next meeting, with the objective of presenting a WG 3 approved version to the WG3 in November 1997, as the "CNS/ATM-1 Guidance Material for ATSMHS SARPs".

5.1.3 Likewise, an initial version of the Guidance Material for AIDC has been drafted. This issue is the proposed version 0.1. Due to time constraints, this version had not been distributed to SG1 members prior to this WG3 meeting, nor commented by them. Nevertheless they will be discussed at the ad hoc SG 1 meeting proposed above. The next step is expected to be the completion of the

document in its next version, which could be discussed by SG1 in September and presented for endorsement by WG3 at its 11th meeting next October.

5.1.4 Concerning the future work program of the subgroup, beyond the task described above, a proposal has been drafted and submitted to SG1 members. A limited number of comments has been received and taken into account for presentation at this meeting. The starting point for this program has been the ATNP future work programme, as described in the ATNP/2 report (report on Agenda Item 5). At the highest level of description, the work program comprises the following topics:

- a. Extended ATS Message Service, including the CIDIN/ATN Gateway;
- b. Inter-Centre Communications;
- c. Directory Service; and
- d. Guidance Material for ATSMHS Deployment.

Each of these topics is then refined into more detailed work items and deliverables.

5.1.5 Several presentations have been made by experts participating in SG1 to ICAO Regional bodies. Although not a direct SG1 task, these actions are reported here since they contribute to ATN planning and implementation initiatives. The goal of these presentations was to provide an introduction to the ATN SARPs and to the ground-ground ATN applications, to initiate a planning process aiming at the implementation of these applications. Presentations were made to-

- a. The annual EUR/AFS meeting on ground-ground communications (Paris, April 1997);
- b. The 1st meeting of the ATN Task Force of the GREPECAS Com Sub-Group (Buenos-Aires, April 1997); and
- c. The 2nd ASIA/PAC ATN transition co-ordination meeting (Pattaya, June 1997).

These meetings have demonstrated a strong interest for ATSMHS (ATS Message Service) in all regions, and for AIDC in the ASIA/PAC region. Implementation announcements have been made, and ad-hoc planning groups have been set up, aiming at the implementation of the ground-ground ATN.

## **5.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities**

5.2.1 Jean Yves Piram said that, following the very significant report made at Phuket, there was comparatively little new information for this meeting. Nevertheless it was the firm French intention to develop systems, and not to 'continue validation'. Therefore, for 'post validation', we should read 'pre-implementation'. France indicated its intention to call for tenders to replace their domestic switch network in the Caribbean and Pacific areas of responsibility to the EU eight weeks ago. They sent out tender forms to ten companies, and have had more than ten replies! There was a strong European and American interest. There is a similar job for Eurocontrol being negotiated.

5.2.2 Egon Koopman noted that the German DFS had issued a call for tender to replace its current AFTN/CIDIN switching centre by October 1998 with ATN compliant ATSMHS. The review is complete, and a decision due end of this week (27 June 1997). Danny van Roosbroek reported that, in addition to all the work on data link they are already doing, Eurocontrol have EATCHIP Communications Gateway programme building on work from France and Germany. Hoang Tran indicated that the FAA now has prototype Pass Through Gateway, and is expecting to have an ATSMHS gateway summer 1998, with an operational ATSMHS no later than 2000 on line with Japan.

## **5.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB Working**

5.3.1 Jean Marc Vacher presented the Ground/Ground PDRs for both applications (WPs 16 & 17). He did not see any of the changes as being safety critical, but, with the exception of one cross

reference, neither were they trivial. With regard to provision of support to him in his role of SME for SG1, he was rather disappointed with the response. There were four names in the MHS team and only three (SME + Editor + A N Other) for AIDC. He desperately needed more support for the AIDC team. At present there was little CCB action, but this could all change after the next meeting on 27th June.

5.3.2 Mike Asbury emphasised the need for support for the CCB process - he was surprised that with such large numbers of people actively participating in SG 1 activities, they could only muster such a small number of participating members.

## **5.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV 2**

5.4.1 Jean Marc Vacher introduced the ATSMHS Guidance Material Version 0.4 (WP 12). Considerable work had been done since the last review of this material at Phuket. Several new diagrams had been prepared - these were particularly useful. The current material was quite mature, and the meeting reviewed the contents in some detail. There were minor editorial changes suggested by the group. Jean Marc said that although there was still some additional work to be done, SG 1 were happy with the document, and did not perceive any problem in finishing the work to meet the October deadline.

5.4.2 Claude Leclerc reviewed the first draft of the AIDC Guidance Material (WP 13). None of this had been available prior to this meeting, and it had yet to be fully reviewed by all members of SG 1. Jean Yves Piram emphasised the draft nature of the work, and the meeting reviewed the document and contents in this light. Claude, in his briefing, noted that there was still a great deal of work to be done, but was confident of being able to produce a final draft of the material for review by SG 1 at its next full meeting in September.

## **6. UPPER LAYERS COMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (ULCS)**

### **6.1 Subgroup 3 report**

6.1.1 Steve Van Trees provided an overview of the work of SG 3 since the Phuket meeting (WP 26). The SG had met once (the report of that meeting being attached to this paper), and two additional members had joined the SG - Norman Goodacre from the USA, and Gerard Mittaux-Biron from CENA, France. The Guidance Material is presented at this meeting in a greatly improved form.

6.1.2 The SG had discussed the use of X.509 in Security Authentication, in particular the use of bilateral agreements between certificate authorities. The group also reviewed the possible ways of security key management. With regard to base standards, all ISO ITU-T upper layer efficiency enhancements are complete and have been delivered for publication. The ACSE, edition 3 texts are in need of dedicated work to meet the 1 August 1997 editorial deadline for ITU-T approval - the relevant UK ITU-T expert, Peter Furness currently does not agree with the ITU-T proposal, and, since the ACSE Ed 3 is presently without an editor, great leaps of progress are unlikely. The SG is also responsible for reviewing changes to ASN.1 standards on behalf of WG 3, but no significant changes had been introduced in the last period. Concerning future work, this is presented in an additional WP. The next meeting will be held in September 1997, in Toulouse.

6.1.3 Jane Hamelink had noted from the report of the SG 3 meeting that the SG intended to do work on accelerated start up of the CPDLC dialogue. She was not aware of any requirement for this work having been generally indicated to the WG. A fast start to CPDLC could reduce the effectiveness of the safety checks currently built into the operations of this application. Tony Kerr said that the idea for this work had come from Eurocontrol, who had also identified a similar need to review AIDC operations. Danny van Roosbroek said that Eurocontrol were concerned about the viability of CPDLC in small FIRs, and were reviewing all means of saving time in the air/ground and ground applications.

### **6.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities**

6.2.1 Aside from that reported by SG 3, there were no reports of any other activities.

### **6.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB Working**

6.3.1 Tony Kerr presented WP 21, which showed all the change pages from the UCLS SARPs with proposed changes to ICAO version 1.0 and beyond. The changes were not in the PDR format yet, but this would be arranged prior to any presentation to the CCB. The meeting noted the changes in the format presented, without additional comment.

### **6.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV 2**

6.4.1 The ULCS Guidance material was prepared and presented by Tony Kerr (WP 20). The format of this document is slightly different to the other material presented, in that it is seen as a companion document to the ULCS SARPs. It may be read alongside the SARPs in order to provide a better understanding of that sub volume, or alternatively it may be read by those who wished to understand the purpose of the UCLS without having to read the SARPs themselves. Earlier drafts of this document have been presented successively from the 7th meeting of WG 3, and consequently the material is very mature, with little to do to complete the work. Tony Kerr foresaw no difficulty in having the material finalised for the next WG 3 meeting.

## **7. CNS/ATM-1 AND FANS1/A**

7.1.1 This item was comprehensively covered during discussions on the presentation of recent ADSP work, by Jean Francois Grout, under agenda Item 3 above.

## **8. PLANNING FOR FUTURE WORK PROGRAMME**

*(Note:*

*The ATNP work items which are relevant to WG3 are as follows:*

*CNS-9403 Define the technical specification for the interface between CIDIN and ATN, and develop appropriate SARPs and GM.*

*CNS-8101 Monitor the implementation of AFTN, CIDIN and ATN and address questions related to the transition to ATN. Develop solutions to related issues.*

*CNS-9403 Develop Draft SARPs and GM for network, transport and upper layers of the ATN in compliance with the OSI reference model for the support of a final package of ATM applications, taking into account new technologies.*

*CNS-9403 Define a mechanism and technical specifications for ATN Security and Systems Management. Develop appropriate SARPs and GM.)*

### **8.1 Ground-Ground Applications (SG1)**

8.1.1 Jean Yves Piram presented a very well thought out paper (WP 15), which had been given wide circulation through SG 1 prior to being tabled at this meeting. The objective of this WP was to propose a structured set of tasks to be performed by SG1 in order to achieve the work programme assigned by ATNP/2 to WG3, as far as ground-ground applications are concerned. Related to the work of SG 1, the tasks outlined in the note above became -

- a. provisions for extended message handling system (MHS) consistent with the facilities defined by ISO and ITU-T;
- b. investigation of the development of additional categories of services, such as electronic data interchange messaging system (EDIMS);

- c. provision of X.500 directory Services integrated with other ATN applications including CM and ATSMHS;
- d. investigation of the use of inter-personal message (IPM) heading field for convergence of ATSMHS parameters; and
- e. development of SARPs and Guidance Material for CIDIN/ATN operation.

8.1.2 Based on the above breakdown, Jean Yves Piram proposed a high level list of deliverables, to be produced by the date of the next Panel meeting -

D1 Draft SARPs for the Extended ATS Message Service;

D2 Draft SARPs for Inter-Centre Communications (including a set of operational services which extends beyond AIDC);

D3 Draft SARPs for the Directory Service;

D4 Guidance Material for AMHS deployment.

8.1.3 He further broke down this list into individual tasks and subtasks, the output of which might be for the benefit of another subtask, rather than for the WG or Panel.

8.1.4 Commenting on the programme, Mike Asbury had two main points of concern, firstly the amount of work planned, and the short timescale between now and the proposed dates of the next Panel meeting and secondly, the emphasis in Jean Yves Piram's brief on the non-technical issues involved - e.g. institutional, political etc. In answer to the first point, Jean Yves accepted that time was short, but, given the necessary effort and resources, success could be achieved, with careful project management. Through this meeting he appealed for effort to support the work programme. Members from several States and international organisations (including France, UK, Canada, Eurocontrol and ICCAIA) took an action to investigate the provision of resources for this work.

8.1.5 In answer to Mike Asbury's second point concerning non technical issues, Jean Marc Vacher said that since SG 1 had been identified as the focal point for ground/ground communications within the ATN, there had been many queries relating to implementation, and these had been much wider than just technical. The SG thought that this should be recognised in the future work of the SG, hence the references in the programme. The meeting generally thought this was an entirely logical explanation, and Mike Asbury conceded the point.

8.1.6 Massoud Paydar noted the content of the programme, but expressed concern that the SG might be going their own way, and ignoring much of the existing work on AFTN and CIDIN which already existed in Annex 10. He requested that SG 1 look at the existing Annex material, and see what amendments needed to be made to that to give a seamless join to the new material being developed in a different part of the Annex. He would like this to be in the form of linking sentences, additional text, and references to common documents. Jean Yves noted Massoud's concern - SG 1 were already making use of existing Annex material, but would act on his advice. Tony Ashton had two points which he felt needed to be looked at, namely the question of whether the message switching backbone could carry all the traffic, and whether COTS products could always meet X400 security requirements. Jean Marc Vacher agreed that these were relevant points, and would be looked at in the early stages of the work.

8.1.7 Massoud also pointed out that the proposed dates for the next Panel were only tentative, and that if more time was required to complete work programmes, then he could look to having the Panel meeting dates put back. He would soon be reaching the stage where he had to justify the dates, and the ANC would want guarantees that the need for the meeting was definite. Mike Asbury said that work programmes were aimed at meeting the proposed dates, and Jean Yves Piram would be able, through judicious use of time and effort, to adjust his programme accordingly.

## **8.2 Air-Ground Applications (SG2)**

8.2.1 Mike Asbury apologised to the meeting that his presentation (WP 33) was not as comprehensive as that of Jean Yves Piram. SG 2 had agreed in the first instance that any future programme would be for post-October 1997, since up until then Guidance Material had the highest priority. It was due for delivery in its final form at the WG 3 meeting at that time, before being finally adopted by the Working Group of the Whole, and forwarded to ICAO. The SG agreed that there was likely to be major work to be done to develop technical specifications at SARPs level to met the operational solution for FANS-1/A/SARPs accommodation - possibly in the design of gateways, including development of suitable levels of integrity etc.

8.2.2 There would continue to be a maintenance role for the CNS/ATM-1 SARPs, based on lessons learned during implementation, for example -

- a. In the refinement of timer values in the light of experience.
- b. Extension of FIS SARPs to METAR as well as ATIS.

8.2.3 THE SG noted that this maintenance role would require editorial support at least until November 1998 (incorporation of Amendment 73 in Annex 10 - the ICAO target date) or when the SARPs became effective.

8.2.4 ATS data link was a dynamic system There is a need to develop future applications and/or upgrade current applications for CNS/ATM-2. for example -

- a. Use of OSI directory services in conjunction with CM
- b. Simplification of ADS and FIS dialogue service.
- c. Ground connectivity for FIS servers.

8.2.5 At present there is no formal means of Security incorporated into Package-1. The ADSP required that the end users could positively identify the other end user in a dialogue. This in itself implied some form of positive authentication. In addition, protection had to be given against masquerading. With some States having strict rules in the export and use of cryptographic materials, the implementation of commercially available means of authentication would have to be investigated

8.2.6 In addition, work will need to be done on compatibility between Packages 1 & 2.

8.2.7 Mike Asbury pointed out that some activities may involve joint work with other subgroups - a sort of cross pollination - but it was likely that the final programme would have to be decided by WG 3.

## **8.3 ULCS (SG3)**

8.3.1 Steve van Trees reviewed WP 27, in which SG 3 presented plans for a continuing work programme after the Langen WG3 meeting. With the completion of the SARPs in Phuket, the group is evaluating the requirements for new initiatives in the upper layers. There are two sources of requirements for SG3. First, the applications developed by WG3/SG1 and WG3/SG2, and second, the security and system management SARPs developed by WG1/SG2 and WG1/SG3.

8.3.2. Concerning base standards activity, at its Toulouse meeting in March 1995, WG3 stated a requirement for ACSE, edition 3 for CNS/ATM-2. This work has a projected completion date of December 1997, although dedicated effort is required to meet this date.

8.3.3. Possible support of WG1 requirements could involve development of Security requirements relating to the operation of X.509. In addition further work is required on the X 500 schema, and to provide an indication of how ACSE carried CNS/ATM-2 authentication information. In addition, work is



required on ISO 10165 parts 8 and 9, the managed objects for upper layers, and the system management.

8.3.3 Regarding provision of support of WG3 Requirements, the group could update the dialogue service in response to new application requirements. Second, investigation of ATN ULA support of OSI applications is in order. The ATN ULA can support non-RTSE Directory implementations, as well as non-scope/filter CMIP applications. This can be validated by checking directory and CMIP ISPs (the CMIP ISP is completely supported by the ATN ULA). Third, the group could upgrade the CF to new user requirements. In addition, the group has been informed of a requirement to support CPDLC with an implicit D-START, i.e., the application wished to immediately send off CPDLC messages without waiting for the D-START round trip. The SG are studying the ASO template work in this regard.

8.3.4 Tony Kerr presented a paper related to earlier comment concerning a proposed optimisation to the connect phase for ATN upper layers and applications. Redundant information exchanged at connect time is eliminated, thus resulting in a significant reduction of overhead on the transport connection. WG3 / SG3 proposes to develop appropriate specifications to allow use to made of this optimisation in future CNS/ATM Packages.

## **8.4 CNS/ATM Package 2**

8.4.1 Earlier in the meeting Ron Jones had taken the opportunity to present Flimsy 1, two papers which would be presented to the next WG 1 meeting, on Security and System Management.

8.4.2 On the basis of the programmes presented, Mike Asbury had identified an obvious overlap in two topics, namely Security (possibly based on X509 protocols), and Directory Service (probably based on X500). Tony Ashton suggested that the role of system management related to the work programme should also be discussed.

### Security

8.4.3 Regarding Security, this was a major topic which had been raised at both ATNP/2 and Phuket. It was conceded generally that there was a need for security - certainly from the point of view of authentication, if not encryption. Danny van Roosbroek pointed out that it was all very well having warm feeling that security was a good thing, but where was the operational requirement. Mike Asbury said that the ADSP had put the requirement that in any data link dialogue the end user must be able to positively identify the other end user right at the top of its list of generic requirements (ADSP Manual Pt I, Ch 3 para 3.4.1). Tom Kraft emphasised that security was not a deliverable by itself - it was an intrinsic part of any safety-critical operation. Mike Asbury said that there was a need to minimise any application/human involvement - controllers or pilots should not be tasked with coding a system prior to use, for example. Steve van Trees thought that this implied more than anything a secure dialogue service, with the system controlling the allocation of authentication keys and digital signatures.

8.4.4 Paul Camus asked what would be the procedures if and aircraft entered an airspace with a lost or out of date key? Mike Asbury said that the loss of a key should not result in a loss of communications, but the end users would have to be made aware that there had been a loss of security, and act accordingly. Al Burgemeister said that it might not be a loss of the key - there might be corruption, but that this should again not result in any reduction of communications performance.

8.4.5 Mike Asbury said that it was clear both from the future work presentations and the discussion that security was a cross SG activity. But it was clearly a waste of time to have all the SGs looking at the work - he proposed that SG 3 should be the focal point for security work within WG 3 at the present time - they would track the work of WG 1, and if need be attend the relevant WG 1 SG meetings. Mike Asbury would rely on the Chairman of SG 3 to alert the other SG chairman when or if there was any expansion of the WG 3 programme.

### Directory Services

8.4.6 Regarding the topic of directory services, also identified by all the SGs as an element of their programmes, Mike Asbury noted that the implementation of this technology could be significantly different for the different applications. For this reason he proposed that individual subgroups should look at the use of directory services in their own way, and report back at the next WG 3 meeting to see if there was enough common ground to make it worth while nominating a focal point.

#### System Management

8.4.7 Opening the discussion on System Management, Tony Ashton said that this was a topic for all WGs, not just WG 1. Airlines need a consistent service, and there should be a global means of monitoring overall system performance. One would not be looking for a super-body - the task could be delegated to individual States, but they should all be focused on the same system measures. Paul Camus said that airlines did not necessarily want the added avionics complexity of a system management capability on board the aircraft - apart from anything else, this could raise yet more certification problems. He wanted to know where the operational requirement, rationale or background was for this work. Tony Ashton said that that he saw this as more a ground monitoring - not control - task, the rationale being that by monitoring, deficiencies could be shown up, and the necessary system corrections input. Mike Asbury pointed out that many ground systems already have a system monitoring capability, which can be pretty effective at detecting weak spots and possible room for improvement.

8.4.8 Tom Kraft said that maybe there was an 'operational requirement' for this, but we should not assume that every request from an operational Panel becomes an Operational Requirement - in many cases it is a technical requirement masquerading as an OR. Al Burgemeister mentioned that the AEEC has a group actively looking at aspects of system performance monitoring and checking. But he would point out that this might be a case of jargon overcoming events - people have been doing System management, or evaluating system performance for years - it just has not been referred to as such. Danny van Roosbroek noted that that there was a 'Maintenance of Service' requirement emanating from ADSP - what was to be our reply to that?

8.4.9 Mike Asbury, in attempting to come to some conclusion from the discussion, said that the paper initiating this discussion was a paper for WG 1 - notionally the systems related WG. We should await the results of their discussion on the paper, and any guidance we may be given. In the mean time, editors of GM should ensure that reference is made to the need for system performance monitoring.

#### SG Work Programmes

8.4.10 With regard to the future work programmes for the Subgroups, the meeting agreed that with the exception of Security, the overall outlines of the programmes as outlined by SGs 2 and 3 were acceptable at high level, but needed to be expanded along the lines given in the paper by SG 1, i.e. with indications given as to the relationship with the overall WG 3 programme as handed down by ATNP/2, including deliverables, subdeliverables and, where applicable, timescales. The detail programme presented by SG1 was also acceptable, bearing the mind the possible constraints of time and effort. Mike Asbury asked that the revised inputs from SGs 2 and 3 should be available by 20th September, to enable him to put a co-ordinated work programme together for circulation before the next meeting in October.

#### ICAO Version 2.0

8.4.11 Several members of the WG were uncertain as to how to treat the version 2.0 of the SARPs material produced earlier in the week by Massoud Paydar. Paul Camus asked what were the overall implications of the new version. There must be backwards compatibility with the existing (post Phuket) version, to which people were now working. If the object was interoperability (and there were two sorts of interoperability - technical and operational), there had to be a common starting point from which to apply modifications. There were two requirements - how to make corrections to existing material, and how to add new material.

8.4.12 Mike Asbury explained that since the only version which ICAO would acknowledge was the version 2.0 on the table, there really was no option but to ensure that it was corrected. It had to be corrected to match version 1.1 from Phuket. In that way we would all have the same version, and everyone would be happy. The further problem in the long term was the maintenance after the versions had been rationalised. Massoud needed corrections made to version 2.0 in the approved ICAO fashion - this was the only way that they could be passed on to text editors and translators. The responsibility for getting the versions straight lay with Steve van Trees, in his role as Chairman of the CCB, but it was most likely that the true task would fall on the editors to do a word by word comparison. So however it happens, version 2.0 will be made compatible with version 1.1. Therefore version 1.1 can be used for reference, and for developing programmes, and as source material for PDRs, thus forming the baseline documentation requested by Paul Camus and others.

8.4.13 Related to the provision of new material, Mike Asbury proposed that this should be developed against version 1.1. But taking into account Massoud Paydar's plea for the elimination of the package number concept, Mike proposed that any new material should be prepared (if necessary against accepted operational requirements) and presented for approval through the normal channels, but then held until it was decided either at Panel or ICAO Secretariat level that the time was ripe for the development of an upgrade to the existing SARPs to be introduced. Thus in ADS, for example, work should go ahead on the development of the Unlawful Interference notification, which will be 'banked' until such times as a suitable upgrade is agreed.

B.4.14 Tom Kraft, agreeing with this procedure, noted that the regional bodies had to be kept informed of any changes - they may feel, for example, that they did not need to adopt a change, being content with the performance of the system as it then existed.

## **9. Review of Organisation of Subgroups**

9.1 Mike Asbury said that, taking into account the revised work programmes accepted by the meeting, there was currently no need to change the current organisation of the Subgroups.

## **10. Any other business**

10.1 Two papers, WPs 24 and 29 were to be presented under this item. However, WP 24 will be presented to the JWG, and WP 29 is an information paper only, not requiring presentation or comment.

10.2 There was no other business.

## **11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING**

11.1 WP 30, tabled by Ron Jones, gave details of the next meeting of the Working Groups. The next meeting of WG 3 will take place at Redondo Beach, Los Angeles, from Monday 27th October to Thursday 30th October 1997. The Meeting will start on the first day at 9.00am. It is expected that drafting groups will be needed between then and the start of the WGW meeting on 4th November.

M J A Asbury  
Rapporteur  
ATNP WG 3

27 June 1997

**Attachment 1**

**ATNP Working Group 3 - Tenth Meeting**

**23-26 June, 1997**

## Langen, Germany

### AGENDA

1. Review/approve meeting agenda
2. Review report of the 9<sup>th</sup> meeting of WG3 (Phuket)
3. Review status/outcome of ADSP (Joint WG Transition Meeting), ATN WGW and CCB meetings, and ANC actions
4. Air-Ground Applications
  - 4.1 Subgroup 2 report
  - 4.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities
  - 4.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB working (F Picard)
  - 4.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV2
5. Ground-Ground Applications
  - 5.1 Subgroup 1 report
  - 5.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities
  - 5.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB working (J-M Vacher)
  - 5.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV3
6. Upper Layer Communications Service
  - 6.1 Subgroup 3 report
  - 6.2 Review Post SARPs Validation Studies, Trials and Implementation Activities
  - 6.3 Briefing on Potential Defect Reports and CCB working (T Kerr)
  - 6.4 Review and Status of Draft Guidance Material for SV4
7. CNS/ATM-1 & FANS1/A - Accommodation, Transition and System Compatibility (incorporating input from WG 1 Drafting Meeting, May 1997)
8. Planning for future work program
  - 8.1 Air-ground Applications
  - 8.2 Ground-ground Applications
  - 8.3 Upper Layer Communications Service
  - 6.4 CNS/ATM Package 2
9. Review of Organisation of Subgroups
10. Any other business
11. Date and Place of Next Meeting (27-30 October 1997, USA-tbd?)

**Attachment 2**

### LIST OF WORKING PAPERS

ATNP WG3 - Tenth Meeting - Langen, Germany - 23-26 June 1997

<b>Paper Number</b>	<b>Agenda Item</b>	<b>Presenter</b>	<b>Title</b>
10-00	-	M Asbury	Preliminary Draft Report of 10th Meeting WG3 - Langen
10-1	1	M Asbury	Agenda
2	1	M Asbury	List of Working Papers
3	1	M Asbury	List of Attendees
4	2	M Asbury	ATNP WG3 Nineth Meeting - Phuket- Report (R Jones)
5	4.4	R Jones	Managed Objects (Prepared by ATNSI)
6	4.2	P Camus	DLIC Contact Initiation
7	4.3	F Picard	SME Report (SG2)- See WP 10-28
8	4.4	J Hamelink	CPDLC Guidance Material
9	4.4	G Saccone	CM Guidance Material
10	4.4	F Picard	FIS Guidance Material
10-11	4.4	T Maude	ADS Guidance Material
12	5.4	J Y Piram	ASTMHS Guidance Material
13	5.4	J Y Piram	AIDC Guidance Material
14	5.1	J Y Piram	SG1 Report
15	8.2	J Y Piram	SG1 Future Work Programme
16	5.3	J Y Piram	Summary of Open ASTMHS Defects
17	5.3	J Y Piram	Summary of Open AIDC Defects
18	4.2	R Esser	Air/Ground Applications Implementation
19	4.1	M Asbury	SG2 Report
20	6.4	A Kerr	Draft ULCS GM
10-21	6.3	A Kerr	Change Pages for ULCS SARPs
22	8.3	A Kerr	Fast Associate Optimisation
23	6.2	A Kerr	Eurocontrol Trial End System Status Update
24	10	S Tamalet	ATNP Archive and Electronic Mailing Lists
25	3	M Paydar	ATNP Proceedings Update - ICAO Secretariat
26	6.1	S Van Trees	SG3 Report
27	8.3	S Van Trees	SG3 Future Work Programme
28	4.3	F Picard	SG2 SME Report
29	5.2	E Koopman	Implementation of CIDIN in EUR Region
30	11	R Jones	Arrangements for Next Meeting
10-31	7	J F Grout	ADSP WG A/B WP18
32	7	J F Grout	ADSP WG A/B Extract from WP 17
33	8.2	M Asbury	SG2 Future Work Programme
Flimsy 1		R Jones	Wps for WG1 from FAA
Flimsy 2		M Paydar	State Letter SP 52/4-97/49 - form ADSP/4
Flimsy 3		M Paydar	Slides from Japan Presentation to ASIA/PAC
Flimsy 4		G Saccone	FANS-1/A AFN & CM SARPs Transition
Flimsy 5		T Kraft	RTCA SC 189 / EURCAE WG 53 Position Papers
Flimsy 6		M Asbury	File Names for WG3 Papers and Flimsies

## ATNP WG3 Tenth Meeting - Attendance List

NAME	TITLE/ORGANIZATION NAME	ADDRESS	CITY/STATE/ZIP/COUNTRY	PHONE	FAX	E-MAIL
ALOMARI, Ahmed	Assist Manager COM/OPS Presidency of Civil Aviation	P.O BOX 929 Jeddah 21421	SAUDI ARABIA	966 2 6405000 Ext 5564 or 5584	966 2 6401477	
ASBURY, Michael	UK NATS	Room T804b, CAA House 49-59 Kingsway	London WC2B 6TE UK	44-171-832-5472	44-171-832-5562	mike_asbury@ natsint.co.uk
ASHTON, Tony	LOGICA	Wyndham Court, 74 Portsmouth Rd	Cobham , U.K	+44-171-639-9111	+44-171-446-4376	ashtona@ logica.com
<i>BIGELOW, Michael P.</i>	<i>ARINC Fellow</i>	<i>2551 Riva Road, MS 4-213</i>	<i>Annapolis, MD 21401 USA</i>	<i>410-266-4378</i>	<i>301-858-2820 or 410-266-2820</i>	<i>mpb@arinc.com</i>
BURGEMEISTER, Alvin H.	Boeing Commercial Aircraft Group, ICCAIA	P.O. Box 3707, MS 05-KA	Seattle, WA 98124-2207 USA	+1 206-717-1064	+1 206-717-1327	alvin.h.burgemeister @boeing.com
CALOW, Thomas C.	Manager, Telecom Engineering Nav Canada	77 Metcalfe St	Ottawa, Ontario CANADA	+1 613-563-5503	+1 613-563-3558	calowt@navcanada. ca
CAMUS, Paul	Aerospatiale	Teuchos 20 Chemin Laporte 31-300	Toulouse, France	33-5-61-30-9046	33-5-61-30-9033	teuchos.mp. @ wanadoo.fr
<i>CECERE, Francesco</i>	<i>SICTA</i>	<i>Via Circum.NE Esterna Dinapoli LOC. Pontericcio 80016 Giugliano (NA)</i>	<i>Italy</i>	<i>+39-81-8180278</i>	<i>+39-81-8180795</i>	
CHIAWARCHEEP, Suklver	AEROTHAI	102 Ngamduplee, Tungmahamek Bangkok 10120	THAILAND	(662) 2859402	(662) 2859175	
<i>CID, Jesus</i>	<i>AENA/CAA Spain</i>	<i>Juan Ignacio Luca de Tena, 14</i>	<i>28027 - Madrid SPAIN</i>	<i>34-1-3213261</i>	<i>34-1-3213116</i>	<i>jcid@ugdna.aena. es</i>
DEDRYRERE, Arnaud	DNA	Rue C-Desmoulins	92452 Issy les Moulineaux FRANCE	33-1-41-09-47-35	33-1-41-09-36-09	Dedryrere_arnaud@ dna.dgac.fr
ESSER, Rene	NLR	A. Fokkerweg 2 NL-1059 CM Amsterdam	The Netherlands	+31-20-511-3736	+31-20-511-3210	esser@nlr.nl

FIELDHOUSE, Dirk	Logica plc	75 Hampstead Road	London, NW1 2PL UK	44-171-6379111	44-1932-869107	fieldhouse@ logica.com
GARCIA, Manuel	AENA (Spain)	Juan Ignacio Luca de Tena, 14	28027 - Madrid SPAIN	+34-1-3213258	+34-1-3213116	mgarcia@ ugdna.aena.es
GARCIA, Nelson	FAA (Argentina)	Av. P. Zanni 250, CP1104 Buenos Aires	ARGENTINA	+54-1-917--6039	+54-1-312-8240	ngarcia@faa.mip.ar
GODBERSON, Edward R.	ICAO	999 University St, Montreal, Quebec CANADA H3C 5H7	CANADA	514-954-8189	514-954-6759	egoberson@icao. org
GOSSELIN, Benoit	Network Engineering Nav Canada	77 Metcalfe Street	Ottawa, Ontario Canada K1P 5L6	+1 613-563-5530	+1 613-563-3558	gossebe@ navcanada.ca
GOUARNALUSSE, Omar	FAA (Argentina)	Farias 1327 -San Miguel	ARGENTINA	+54-1-664-5542	+54-1-480-0215	ezercej@esc.com
GROUT, Jean-Francois	DGAC / STNA	1 Avenue du Docteur Maurice Grynfogel BP 1084	31055 TOULOUSE CEDEX. FRANCE	+33 5 62 14 53 73	+33 5 62 14 55 18	grout_jean-francois@ stna.dgac.fr
HAGENBERG, Theo	NLR	Anthony Fokkerweg 2 NL 1059 CM	Amsterdam, The Netherlands	31-20-511-3477	31-20-511-3210	hagenber@nlr.nl
HAMELINK, Jane	Adsystem	8401 Colesville Rd. Suite 450	Silver Spring, MD 20910 USA	+1 301-589-3434 extension 114	+1 301-589-9254	jhamelin@ adsystem.com
HARBY, Abdel Salam	Director General for Computers, Egyptian CAA	CANC, Cairo Airport	EGYPT	202-2902148	202 2910733	
HORIKOSHI, Takayuki	OKI Electric Industry Co.	10-3, Shibaura 4-chome	Minato-ku Tokyo 108, Japan	81-3-3455-2925	81-3-3798-7041	horikoshi133@cng. oki.co.jp
JAMPATHOM, Bhumisathit	Senior VP AEROTHAI	102 Ngamduplee Tungmahamek	Bangkok 10120 THAILAND	(662)286-0092	(662) 287-3451	
JONES, Ron D.	FAA/AND-650	800 Independence Ave., SW	Washington, DC 20591 USA	+1 202-358-5030	+1 202-358-5092	ronnie.jones@ faa.dot.gov
KERR, Tony	EUROCONTROL	Level-7 Ltd, Centennial CT Easthampstead Rd, BRACKNELL	RG12 1YQ U.K	+44 1344 867199	+44 1344 868442	tony.kerr@ level-7.co.uk
KIRCHER, Thomas	CENA, (French DGAC)	7, Av. E. BELIN - BP4005 f-31055 Toulouse CEDEX	France	+33 5 62 25 55 57	+33 5 62 25 95 99	kircher@ cena.dgac.fr
KOOPMAN, Egon	DFS Deutsche Flugsicherung GmbH	Kaiserleistrasse 29-35	D-63067 Offenbach, GERMANY	49-69-8054-2430	49-69-8054-2495	101377.632 @compuserve.com
KRAFT, Tom	DOT/FAA ANM-141N	1601 Lind Avenue SW	Renton, WA 98055- 4056 USA	+1 206-227-2129	+1 206-227-1181	tom.kraft@faa. dot.gov

LECLERC, Claude	Eurocontrol Division DED.6	Rue de la Fusée 96	B--1130 Brussels, BELGIUM	(32)-2-729-3355 (	32)-2-729-9086	leclerc.claude@ eurocontrol.be
Marsh, Owen	Airservices Australia	GPO Box 367 25 Constitution Avenue	Canberra AUSTRALIA 2601	+616-268-4202	+616-268-4332	owen.marsh@ airservices.gov.au
MASAMI, Hatakenaka	NEC Corporation	Meisei Tamachi Building 29-23, Shiba 5, Minato, Tokyo 108	Japan	+81-3-3456-7745	+81-3-3456-7747	hatakenaka@atc. mt.nec.co.jp
MITTAUX-BRON, Gerard	CENA	7, Av. E. BELIN - BP4005 f-31055 Toulouse CEDEX	FRANCE	+33 5 62 25 96 36	+33 5 62 25 95 99	mittaux-biron_gerard @cena.dgac.fr
MOULTON, James	FAA/Open Network Solutions, Inc.	5 Rutledge Court	Sterling, VA 20165 USA	+1 703-430-2668	+1 703-430-5932	moulton@ons.com
OKLE, Manfred	Nortel-Dasa, ND900	An der Bundesstrasse 31	88039 Friedrichshafen GERMANY	49 7545 8 5600	49 7545 8 3593	c/o: hoffmann@ comsys.dofn.de
PAYDAR, Massoud	ICAO	999 University ST Montreal, QC	CANADA, H3C 5H7	+1-514-9548210	+1-514-9546759	mpaydar@icao.org
PICARD, Frederic	STNA	1 Avenue du Docteur Maurice Grynfogel - BP 1084, 31035	Toulouse Cedex FRANCE	33-5-62-14-55-33	33-5-62-14-54-01	PICARD_Frederic@ stna.dgac.fr
PIRAM, Jean-Yves	STNA Chef Subdivision Messagerie Ops	1 Avenue du Docteur Maurice Grynfogel - BP 1084, 31035	TOULOUSE Cedex FRANCE	33-5-62-14-54-70	33-5-62-14-54-01	piram@cenaath.cena. dgac.fr
PORRAS, Riccaro	ISDEFE	Edison, 4	28006 Madrid Spain	+34-1-4115011	+34-1-4114703	rporras@isdefe.es
RONGTHONG, Somnuk	Director, Software and Information, AEROTHAI	102 Ngamduplee, Tungmahamek Sathorn	Bangkok, THAILAND	(662) 285-9246	(662) 287-3131	rongth@mozart.inet. co.th
SACCONI, Greg	Hughes Canada	13951 Bridgeport Rd.	Richmond, British Columbia V6V 1J6 Canada	+1 604-821-5182	+1 604-279-5980	gsacconi@ccgate. hac.com
SAKAUE, Naoto	Mitsubishi Electric	325, Kamimachiya Kamakura Kanagawa 247	Japan	+81-467-43-8243	+81-467-43-1573	sakaue@eme050. cow.melco.co.jp
SATOH, Hidehiko	NEC Corp	29-23, Shiba, 5-Chome Minato-ku	Tokyo 108, JAPAN	81-3-3456-7742	81-3-3456-7747	satoh@ atc.mt.nec.co.jp
SNIVELY, Austin	Systems Engineer, The Sabre Group	4000 N. Mingo Rd., P.O. Box 582809, MD 314	Tulsa, OK 74158-2809 USA	+1 918-292-4236	+1 918-292-5066	austin_snively@ amrcorp.com
STANZEL, Stefan	DFS (Germany)	DFS Research & Development Paul Ehrlich Stra.	D-63225 Langen GERMANY	+49 6103 707 793	+49 6103 707 742	stanzel@se.dfs.de



STEVENS, Kevin	NAV Canada	77 Metcalfe ST, Ottawa, ONT	CANADA	613 563 5702	613 563 3615	stevens@navcanada.ca
TRAN, Hoang	FAA / AOP-600	800 Independence Ave Washington , DC 20591	U.S.A	+1 202 314 7764	+1 202 863 3828	htran@mail.hq.faa.gov
VACHER, Jean-Marc	ON-X Informatique Et Telecom	57, boulevard de l'Embouchure	31200 TOULOUSE FRANCE	33-5-62-14-54-74	33-5-62-14-54-01	jmvacher@on-x.com
VAN ROOSBROEK, Danny	Eurocontrol	Rue de la Fusée 96	1130 Bruxelles BELGIUM	32-2-729-3471	32-2-729-9083	danny.van-roosbroek@eurocontrol.be
VAN TREES, Stephen P.	FAA/Stanford Telecommunications	1761 Business Center Drive	Reston, VA 20190- 5338 USA	+1 703-438-8014	+1 703-438-8112	vantrees@sed.stel.com
<i>Vanden Boogaard, Kors</i>	<i>IATA</i>	<i>2000 Peel</i>	<i>Montreal CANADA H3A 2R4</i>	<i>514-844-6311, ext. 3405</i>	<i>514-844-6727</i>	<i>kors@iata.org</i>
<i>WALDIR, Nunes</i>	<i>DEPV-Brazil</i>	<i>Aeroporto Santos Dumond 4 Andar Castelo</i>	<i>Rio de Janeiro</i>	<i>+55-21-21-25-236</i>	<i>+55-21-21-25-688</i>	<i>fgnet@openlink.com.br</i>
WILKS, Gordon	UK NATS	Room 146, Control Tower Building, Heathrow Airport	U.K	+44-181-745-3652	+44-181-745-3654	wilksg@natsgcs.co.uk
<i>YUSTE, Javier</i>	<i>AENA/CAA Spain</i>	<i>Juan Ignacio Luca de Tena, 14</i>	<i>28027 - Madrid SPAIN</i>	<i>34-1-3213255</i>	<i>34-1-3213116</i>	<i>jcjd@ugdna.aena.es</i>